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Dear Friends of CAS,
Asian Studies is thriving at the University 
of Colorado! 2017 brought a new crop of 
fantastic  Asianists  to  our  faculty, 
including  Jae  Won  Chung  (Assistant 
Professor of  Korean in Asian Languages 
and  Civilizations),  Matthew  Shores 
(Visiting  Assistant  Professor  of  Japanese 
in  Asian  Languages  and  Civilizations), 
Yaffa  Truelove  (Assistant  Professor  of 
Geography/International  Affairs  with 
research focus in South Asian cities), and 
Mike  Dwyer  (Instructor  in 
Geography  with  research 
interests  in  Southeast  Asian 
political  ecology).  We’ve  also 
been enriched by  the  presence 
of visiting scholars from Korea,  
China,  and  Germany.  Also  in 
2017, CAS partnered with CU’s 
Tibet  Himalaya  Initiative  to 
enhance our programming with 
a yearlong series of speakers on 
Tibet  and  the  broader 
Himalayan regions of Asia.

The  Center  has  had  a  busy  year 
implementing  its  US  Department  of 
Education-funded program to develop a 
Southeast Asia track in the Asian Studies 
major,  including  new  content  courses, 
new Indonesian and Thai language study 

on campus, as well as new SE Asian study 
abroad  opportunities.  We  have  also 
implemented an innovative ‘Cultures and 
L a n g u a g e s  A c r o s s  t h e 
Curriculum’  (CLAC)  program,  with  the 
help of a grant from the College of Arts & 
Sciences. CAS now runs what we believe 
is  the nation’s only Asian Studies CLAC 
program! So far,  this program has given 
students  mentored  opportunities  in 
existing  courses  to  explore  additional 
course  content  in  Arabic,  Chinese,  and 
Japanese languages.

We’re  thrilled  to  have  recently 
been awarded a three-year grant 
from the Henry Luce Foundation 
for  the  project  “China  Made: 
Asian  Infrastructures  and  the 
‘China Model’ of Development.” 
The China Made project partners 
CAS  with  the  Hong  Kong 
Institute  for  Humanities  and 
Social  Sciences  to  study China’s 
infrastructure developments both 

within  and  beyond  its  borders.  The 
project  will  involve  three  academic 
conferences,  postdoctoral  and  graduate 
research positions,  and the development 
of  online  scholarly  resources  for  project 
participants  and  the  broader  academic 
community.  More  information about  the 
project can be found on our website.

While Asian Studies is thriving here, this 
remains  a  challenging  time  for  area 
studies  more  broadly.  My  colleagues  in 
Hong  Kong,  for  instance,  are  genuinely 
worried about the implications, in Asia, of 
a more inward-looking United States. To 
the extent that the Trump administration 
has  an  international  perspective,  it 
emphasizes  a  world  of  danger  and 
potential  harm.  This  is  reflected  in  the 
President’s recent budget proposal, which 
would  eliminate  all  funding  for  the  US 
Department  of  Education’s  Title  VI 
program  (which  funds  area  studies 
centers  nationwide),  as  well  as  the 
Fulbright-Hays  program  (which  funds 
research  and  training  efforts  overseas, 
emphasizing  non-Western  foreign 
languages and area studies).

While we are thankful that Congress has 
reinstated funding for these programs in 
the recently-passed spending package, the 
President’s justification for cutting them is 
indicative  of  a  more  general  hostility 
toward  any  international  education  and 
research that does not explicitly prioritize 
the security interests of the United States. 
Thus,  the  budget  suggests  that  our 
country’s  area  studies  expertise  can  be 
maintained through 
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CAS  recognizes  donors  who  give 
$1000 or more each calendar year as 
members  of  our  Asian  Studies 
Leadership Circle. We are pleased to 
recognize  our  2017  Leadership 
Circle members:

Dennis  McGilvray,  CASAC 
Member  and  Professor  Emeritus, 
Anthropology, CU Boulder

Laurel  Rasplica  Rodd,  CASAC 
Member  and  Professor  Emerita, 
Japanese,  CU  Boulder;  and  Greg 
Rodd

Kazunori  Takato,  CU  Alumnus, 
Class of 1973

George  and  Beth  Ann  Taylor, 
CASAC Member

Chris Yager, CASAC Member

Thank  you  to  our  Asian  Studies 
Leadership Circle  members,  and to 
all  our  supporters.  Your 
contributions allow us to continue to 
make a difference on campus and in 
the broader community.

continued from page 1 

existing  programs  whose  mission  is 
primarily national security, such as those 
funded  by  the  Department  of  Defense 
and the Central Intelligence Agency.

While  national  security  is  certainly 
important  and  has  a  place  in  taxpayer-
funded  international  education  and 
research,  the  area  studies  mission  is 
something that expands well beyond this. 
The area studies mission, in my opinion 
anyway,  revolves  around  the  idea  that 
knowledge about the world begins with 
care,  and  an  openness  to  being  changed 
through one’s encounter with the Other. 

In the words of Donald Davis, in a recent 
Journal of  Asian Studies article,  “To come 
first [to the study of another area of the 
world]  with  an  instrumental  agenda—I 
need to know x about y in order to do or 
to  prevent  z—is  a  recipe  for  mistrust, 
misunderstanding,  and  violence.”  Davis 
thus suggests that we adopt a ‘learn from’ 
approach  to  the  world,  rather  than  a 
‘learn  about’  approach.  Such  a 
perspective  lies  at  the  heart  of  area 
studies. This is not to say that the Title VI 
program  was  not  itself  born  from  the 
instrumentalist  motives  of  1950s  Cold 
War geopolitics. Certainly it was. But Title 
VI  has  enabled  an  area  studies  of  care  to 

thrive  in  US  higher  education  in  ways 
that  programs focused  more  specifically 
on security interests cannot.

If this aspect of area studies is something 
you  also  value,  as  we  do  here  at  the 
Center,  then  I  hope  you  will  consider 
donating  to  CAS.  And  I  also  hope  you 
will  participate  actively  in  the  current 
national conversation about how, and in 
what  ways,  the  United  States  engages 
with the rest of the world.

Timothy Oakes 
Director of CAS

Professor of Geography

Greetings from Beijing. Last year in this space we mentioned the launch of a campaign to recruit 
additional Advisory Council members. I’m delighted to report that seven new members have been 
added to our ranks: 2 former Faculty Directors of the Center who have recently retired from CU 
(Dennis McGilvray  and Laurel Rasplica Rodd) and 5 community members (France Addington-
Lee, Hans Von Meister, Chris Yager, Stan Harsha, and Lee Strongwater). Each new member brings 
new skills & ideas, new networks and new energy to the Council. Welcome!

The new interim Dean of the College of Arts & Sciences, Jim White, and new Associate Dean responsible for CAS, Theresa 
Hernandez,  joined our Fall  meeting where we had a wide-ranging discussion about the importance of the Center and the 
challenges  it  faces.  We look forward to  their  ongoing proactive support  for  the Center,  including working towards stable 
funding over a 3-5 year time horizon.

Other sections of the Newsletter bring you up to date on the impressive array of programs and activities supported by the 
Center. I continue to be struck by the tremendous potential of the University and the broader community along the Front Range 
to understand and highlight the importance of Asia, to nurture and promote a global world view as a central element of CU’s 
mission,  and  to  build  bridges  between  Boulder  and  Asia.  CU  Boulder  has  been  working  on  a  new  “internationalization 
strategy.” We trust that the excellent recommendations from the 2010 review of internationalization will be both built upon and, 
most importantly, implemented. 

George Taylor, CAS Advisory Council (CASAC) Chair

CAS Directors & Staff 
Tim Oakes, CAS Director; Professor of Geography
Danielle Rocheleau Salaz, CAS Executive Director
Colleen Berry, CAS Associate Director and Instructor
Lynn Parisi, Director, Program for Teaching East Asia 
Susan Schmidt, Executive Director, AATJ
Kathy Ajisaka, Executive Assistant, AAJT
Catherine Ishida, TEA Senior Staff Associate, Japan 
and Korea Projects Coordinator
Mark Pleiss, CLAC Coordinator
Joanne Sakaguchi, CAS and TEA Assistant to the 
Directors for Grant Administration
Laurel Singleton, TEA Staff Associate
Liza Williams, CAS Event Coordinator
Jon Zeljo, TEA Senior Staff Associate, China and 
NCTA
Patrick Chimenti, CAS Graduate Research Assistant
Gabriella Ramirez, CAS Videography Intern

Asian Studies Leadership Circle
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From the 
CAS Advisory 
Council Chair
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CAS  launched  a  pilot  Cultures  and 
Languages  Across  the  Curriculum 
(CLAC)  program  in  the  fall,  with  the 
goal of improving intercultural language 
and cultural literacy skills for domestic 
students  of  Asian  cultures  and 
empowering international students from 
Asia  to  use  their  native  languages  as 
well as English. The program was made 
possible by a grant from the College of 
Arts  &  Sciences’  Undergraduate 
Education  Development  Program  and 
continues  to  develop  at  CU,  through 
efforts  by  CAS  Executive  Director 
Danielle  Rocheleau  Salaz  and  CLAC 
Coordinator  Mark  Pleiss  from  the 
Graduate  Teacher  Program,  as  well  as 
assistance from the CLAC Consortium, 
an  academic  organization  managed  by 
officers  from  participating  universities 
across the United States.

The goal of CLAC is to improve global 
competence  for  students  and  to  create 
alliances among educators to find ways 
to incorporate international dimensions 
into course syllabi. Moreover, CLAC can 
engage  and  empower  international 
students by allowing them to use their 
native  cultural  and  linguistic  skills  in 
classrooms  that  otherwise  require  the 
use of translated materials.

CAS  employed  two  models  of  CLAC 
during  the  fall  semester.  The  first 

consisted  entirely  of  native  Chinese 
speakers  who  met  during  a  1-credit 
CLAC seminar that  met  outside of  the 
parent  course,  Assistant  Professor  of 
Chinese Andrew Stuckey’s Literature & 
Popular Culture in Modern China. 

Students  read  the  translated  materials 
from  the  parent  course  in  their  native 
language and discussed the differences 
between  the  two.  They  were  also 
responsible for sharing ideas and other 
personal and collective forms of cultural 
knowledge  from the  texts  both  during 
the class and in the parent course. 

The  second  model  consisted  of  native 
speakers of English who met weekly in 
conjunction with Assistant  Professor of 
Religious  Studies  Aun  Hasan  Ali’s 
Introduction  to  Islam  course.  During 
this class, students had the opportunity 
to  ask  questions  about  the  material, 
investigate  cultural  components  of 
Islam,  and  share  what  they  learned 
during  weekly  presentations  in  the 
parent course.

CLAC  Coordinator  Pleiss  attended 
classes  and  helped  undergraduate 
Student Language Facilitators, Sahar al 
Nima  and Shuran Jiang,  and graduate 
facilitator Anna Blaine, hone classroom 
management,  lesson  planning,  and 
discussion facilitation skills.

The  program  continues  this  semester 
with  a  CLAC  course  connected  to 
History  Professor  Marcia  Yonemoto’s 
course Writing Lives: Diaries, Memoirs, 
Autobiographies,  and  Letters  as 
Historical Sources in Japan and Japanese 
America,  1860-1950.  Graduate  assistant 
Anna  Blaine  facilitates  a  third  model, 
wherein  native  English  speakers  who 
are  learning  Japanese  meet  weekly  to 
study, analyze, and discuss texts written 
in  the  original  Japanese.  Students  are 
given  the  opportunity  to  use  their 
language  skills  and  to  enhance  their 
studies through increasing intercultural 
competence and cultural literacy. 

For  more  information  about  CLAC  at 
CU,  visit  www.colorado.edu/cas/
initiatives.  

Mark Pleiss
CLAC Coordinator

Cultures and Languages Across the Curriculum Launched at CU

Sahar Al Nima leads a course discussion in the  
CLAC co-seminar for Introduction to Islam

C A S  N E W S L E T T E R

Support CAS
Support from members of our community allows us to continue to expand our activities and impact across campus and beyond. If 
you want to join our cause, here are some ways you can contribute:

Contributions to the Friends of Asian Studies Flatirons Fund endowment help to further the CAS mission, which includes 
supporting research, instruction, and outreach about Asia on the CU-Boulder campus. The fund is used at the discretion of 
the CAS Director, with current priorities including the CAS Annual Symposium (a forum bringing internationally-
recognized speakers to Boulder) and scholarships defraying the cost of student travel to Asia for study abroad and 
internships.
Contributions to the  Edward G. Seidensticker Memorial Endowment Fund  help provide CU graduate students of Japanese 
studies with annual and summer scholarships. 
Contributions to the Asian Studies Advancement Fund allow us to carry out the following types of activities: help faculty pursue 
interdisciplinary  research,  attend  conferences,  and  develop  Asia-themed  courses  introducing  students  to  new  issues  and 
ideas; and support events at which faculty and students from around campus and the Front Range region have opportunities to 
network and collaborate.

Contributions can be made online at www.colorado.edu/cas/cas-initiatives/support-cas. Or if you would like to discuss other giving 
options or ideas, please contact Danielle Rocheleau Salaz at salaz@colorado.edu or 303-735-5312.
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Jae Won Edward 
Chung
Assistant Professor of 
Korean Literature and 
Culture

Chung  began  his 
position  in  the 
department  of  Asian  Languages  and 
Civilizations in August. Born in Seoul, 
he grew up in Philly, and received his 
graduate training in New York City. At 
CU,  in  addition  to  re-booting  courses 
on  modern  Korean  literature,  Korean 
civilization,  and  Korean  cinema,  he 
piloted  a  newly-designed  course  on 
Korean  popular  culture.  He  is  also 
excited  to  announce  that  a  Minor  in 
Korean  Language  and  Culture  has 
recently been approved by the Arts and 
Sciences Curriculum Committee.

Mike Dwyer
Instructor, Department 
of Geography

A  political  ecologist 
s t u d y i n g  t h e 
intersection of agrarian 
change,  environmental  politics,  and 
struggles  over  property  formalization 
and development  in  Southeast  Asia,  I 
have conducted fieldwork since 2004 in 
Laos and Cambodia on the legacies of 
Cold  War  conflict  on  contemporary 
rural development, the geography and 
policy  tradeoffs  of  land  titling,  and 
land  conflicts  and  property  rights 
related  to  new  infrastructure,  large-
scale  land  concessions,  and  carbon 
forestry/REDD+.  I  have   also  worked 
collaboratively  across  the  region  in 
Indonesia,  Myanmar  and  Viet  Nam. 
My  current  work  examines  land 
governance  debates  in  the  context  of 
large-scale  investment  in  rural  areas 
and efforts to “green” the economies of 
Southeast Asia. At CU, I teach courses 
on political ecology; development; and 
political,  economic and environmental 
geography in Southeast Asia. 

Seow Ting Lee 
Associate Professor of 
Advertising, Public 
Relations and Media 
Design in the College 
of Media, 
Communication, and Information

Lee  tested  an  environmental 
f r a m e w o r k  f o r 
u n d e r s t a n d i n g   r e l a t i o n s h i p 
management  in  public  relations  in 
Singapore.  Her  study,  based  on  a 
survey of public relations practitioners, 
was  published in  the   Journal  of  Public 
Relations  Research.  Her  second  paper, 
which  focuses  on  the  collective  roles 
and  contexts  of   health  information 
seeking  among  Singaporeans,  was 
p u b l i s h e d  i n   H e a l t h 
Communication.  Another  of  her  health 
communication  projects,  on  the  trust 
ecologies  of  cancer  prevention  in 
Singapore, is in press in the  Journal of 
Health Communication.

Zygmunt 
Frajzyngier
Professor, 
Department of 
Linguistics

In  June-July  I  was 
invited  as  a  visiting  professor  at  the 
School of Pedagogy of the Far Eastern 
Federal University in Russia. Together 
with  my  colleague  from  the 
Department of Asian Languages, Prof. 
Natalia  Gurian,  and  Prof.  Sergei 
Karpenko  from  the  Department  of 
Modern  Languages,  we  have  been 
working  on  Sino-Russian  idiolects 
spoken in the area. I was also invited to 
give talks at the Hankuk University of 
Foreign  Studies  in  Seoul,  and  the 
Pukyong University in Busan.

Yaffa Truelove 
Assistant Professor of 
Geography and 
International Affairs

My research examines 
precarious  urban 

waterscapes  and  socio-political 
processes  in  South  Asian  cities. 
Through  ethnographic  research  in 
informal settlements of Indian cities, I 
use  water  infrastructure  as  a  lens  for 
analyzing social and material relations 
of  urbanism,  the  production  of  social 
inclusion and exclusion,  and differing 
regimes of everyday urban governance. 
My current research focuses on Indian 
metropoles,  including  Delhi  and 
Mumbai,  contributing to  theorizations 
of  urban  and  feminist  political 
ecologies,  Southern  and  comparative 
urbanism,  and  “actually  existing” 
modalities of  urban water governance 
in postcolonial cities. 

In  the  aftermath 
of  the   Halabja 
E a r t h q u a k e 
(centered on the 
I r a q / I r a n 
b o r d e r )  i n 
November  2017, 
a  team  from  CU,  Mehdi  Heris  (PhD 
student,  Environmental  Design), 
Shideh  Dashti  (Assistant  Professor; 
Civil, Environmental, and Architectural 
Engineering),  Shawhin  Roudbari 
(Assistant  Professor,  Environmental 
Design),  and  Manny  Hakhamaneshi 
(Engineer,  Amec  Foster  Wheeler  in 
California),  analyzed  the  role  of 
politicized  social  media  discourse  in 
amplifying the disaster. In their paper, 
“Mediating Design Claims: the Politics 
of  Social  Media  in  Iran’s  Maskan-
e Mehr Social Housing Disaster in the 
2017   Halabja  Earthquake,”  they 
analyze   the  politicization  of  design 
claims  circulated  on  social  media 
around earthquake-induced damage to 
a  social  housing  project  in  Iran. 
Through qualitative content analysis of 
social  media,  they track  conversations 
that  circulated  between   community 
members,  design  experts,  activists 
journalists, and politicians. They argue 
that  the  social  media  response, 
combined with the earthquake damage 
itself, generated the ensuing disaster of 
social housing.

Asian Studies Faculty Updates
C A S  N E W S L E T T E R
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Former CAS Director Laurel Rasplica Rodd Awarded Imperial Commendation 

In June, representatives of CAS were on hand to celebrate Professor Emerita Laurel Rasplica Rodd’s Order of the Rising Sun, 
Gold  Rays  with  Neck Ribbon commendation,  presented  by the  Japanese  government  in  recognition  of  her  distinguished 
achievements in and contributions to Japanese education and research. Rodd was instrumental in laying the foundation for 
today’s Department of Asian Languages and Civilizations (ALC) at CU, served as chair of ALC and long-time director of CAS 
(and  is  now  serving  on  the  CAS  Advisory  Council),  presided  over  the  American 
Association  of  Teachers  of  Japanese,  and  has  made  immeasurable  contributions  in 
fostering intellectual curiosity and academic rigor in the study of Japan. The Order of 
the Rising Sun is  one of  the highest  honors bestowed by the Japanese government. 
Rodd was presented with the award by the Consul General of Japan in Denver this 
summer. An excerpt from Colorado Arts & Sciences Magazine on the award ceremony:

“Rodd  shepherded  what  is  now  called  the   Asian  Languages  and 
Civilizations  Department,  which  has  grown  to  meet  students’  steadily  rising 
interest in Japanese language and culture…. In this and in other roles, Rodd has 
'contributed greatly toward promoting understanding about Japan and Japanese 
education  in  the  U.S.,'   the  Consul  General  of  Japan in  Denver  stated….  Other 
Coloradans who have won the award include the late Bill Hosokawa, a longtime 
editor at The Denver Post, and former U.S. Sen. Ben Nighthorse Campbell…. Rodd 
called the award a 'nice career-topping event.' “

Professor Rodd receives The Order of the Rising 
Sun, Gold Rays with Neck Ribbon Commendation 
from Japanese Consul General Hiroto Hirakoba

Students Learn about Urban China with Colleen Berry 

Last  summer’s  faculty-led  global  seminar  in  China  that 
benefited  from  the  CAS  Tang  Endowment  was  Urban 
China:  Tradition,  Modernity,  and  Nostalgia,  taught  by 
Asian  Studies  Instructor  and  CAS  Associate  Director 
Colleen Berry.  Twelve students from a variety of majors 
participated  in  the  three-week  course  that  took  place  in 
Beijing,  Shanghai,  and Hangzhou.  Two of  the  highlights 
were  the  walking  tours  of  the  Old  Summer  Palace 
(Yuanmingyuan)  in  Beijing,  led  by  historian  Jeremiah 
Jenne,  and  of  Shanghai’s  former  Jewish  Quarter,  led  by 
Dvir Bar-Gal,  who has been researching and sharing the 
history of the Jews in Shanghai for many years.

The  students  were  extremely  enthusiastic  about  the 
program and many of them said that being able to take the 
subways and get around on their own as well as with the 
group  really  boosted  their  confidence  in  their  ability  to 
negotiate  an  unfamiliar  city  where  English  was  not  the 
primary language. Most also commented on how much the 
course and the trip positively changed their perceptions of 
China. The combination 
of  the  course  content 
with  participation  in 
everyday life in Chinese 
cities  gave the students 
a  more  meaningful,  in-
depth experience and a 
higher  level  of 
i n t e r c u l t u r a l 
competence—an  asset 
that  can  enrich  their 
lives  and  enhance  their 
careers.

Recipients of the Tang Fund awards on the 
boat in Yuanmingyuan (Beijing) as part of 

the 2017 Urban China Global Seminar.

Visiting Scholars Come to Boulder 

Over 2017, CAS was pleased to host a number of scholars from 
Asia  and  beyond.  During  their  residencies,  visiting  scholars 
meet  with  faculty  and  students,  participate  in  Asia-related 
events,  and present  their  works in  progress  at  our  Luncheon 
Series.  They  are  a  valuable  addition  to  the  community  of 
Asianists on campus, and we are happy to have them.

Mengxi  Cheng,  a  PhD candidate  in  Chinese  History  at  East 
China Normal University, spent most of 2017 at CU, working 
with  her  faculty  host,  Tim  Weston  (Associate  Professor  of 
History).

Clara  Luhn  was  here  from  the  Graduate  School  of  Distant 
Worlds  at  Ludwig  Maximilian  University  of  Munich  for  six 
months  to  work  with  Antje  Richter  (Professor  in  Asian 
Languages  and  Civilizations)  on  her  research  relating  to 
premodern Chinese literature.

Yuan Ma arrived in September from Sichuan University,  and 
will  be  with  us  until  fall  2018.  She  is  working  with  Terry 
Kleeman (Professor in ALC).

Jinhwan Oh returned to CU for the 2016-17 academic year from 
the Graduate School of International Studies at Ewha Women’s 
University in Seoul, South Korea to work with Jin-Hyuk Kim 
(Assistant Professor of Economics). Dr. Oh was previously here 
for a shorter visit in 2013.

Bradley Tatar arrived from Ulsan National Institute of Science 
and Technology in South Korea in March 2017, and left at the 
end of the year. He worked with CAS Director Tim Oakes.

Lihui Wang arrived late in 2016 and just left this February. She 
was  visiting  from  the  Shanghai  University  of  Traditional 
Chinese Medicine, and was also working with Terry Kleeman.

C A S  N E W S L E T T E R
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Ten teachers,  all  alumni of  TEA professional  development 
programs, were selected to participate in this year-long 2017 
program  that  included  an  online  course,  a  residential 
seminar  in  Tokyo,  and  curriculum  development.  Funding 
was provided by the US-Japan Foundation and the Freeman 
Foundation.

Through  the  spring, 
teachers participated in 
a  three-month  online 
course to consider how 
the  national  capital  of 
Tokyo  has  projected  a 
national  identity  and 
how  this  identity  has 
been  created  and 
recreated  at  pivotal 

moments in Japan’s history: the birth of the modern nation 
under the Meiji emperor, the rebuilding of Tokyo following 
the  Kanto  Earthquake,  and  the  re-emergence  of  postwar 
Japan as  “peaceful  internationalist”  at  the  1964  Olympics. 
The  program  engaged  participants  with  several  essential 
questions and four conceptual organizers: 

• Construction and Reconstruction: Literal and ideological 
construction

• Composition: Spatial composition

• Cultural identity: How does Tokyo project definitions of 
what it means to be Japanese? 

• Contested and Counter-narratives: voices/expressions of 
Japanese  “others”  within  the  narratives  of  Tokyo  as  a 
national and global city?

The highlight  of  the  program was  a  two-week residential 
seminar in Tokyo in July. In Tokyo, TEA collaborated with 
the American School in Japan, using ASIJ classroom facilities 
and  working  with  ASIJ  faculty  to  create  an  itinerary  of 
meetings  and  experiential  excursions  that  included 
discussions of Tokyo architecture with architects from Kange 
Associates,  consideration  of  landmark  renovations  on  the 
eve of the Olympics, and a study of public protest art. For 
participants, highlights included the opportunity to consider 
Tokyo identity projected through the Tsukiji  neighborhood 
with Ted Bestor; a full-
day  seminar  focusing 
on  the  integrated 
“Artelligent  City” 
concept  of  Roppongi 
Hills  with  Mori 
representatives,  and  a 
walking  tour  and 
conversations  with 
residents  of  Shin 
Okubo. 

Updates from the Program for Teaching East Asia
The Program for  Teaching East  Asia  begins  its  18th  year  at  CAS with  new project  awards  from the  Freeman Foundation, 
STARTALK, the Japan Foundation Center for Global Partnership, and the AAS Northeast Asia Council. Readers interested in 
more information on how TEA serves pre-college educators and schools can keep up-to-date by subscribing to the TEA monthly 
E-News or Twitter accounts. Visit our webpage at www.colorado.edu/ptea to sign up. 

Here we highlight two TEA national projects tying pre-college study of Japan to the upcoming 2020 Olympics. 

Tokyo: Imagining and Re-imagining the Nation through Its Capital

Olympic Friendships: Elementary Education for Global Competency in Japan and the United States  
With a new grant from the Center for Global Partnership, Japan Foundation, TEA is collaborating with the University of Tokyo 
Center for Advanced School Education and Evidence-based Research in a program to provide teacher professional development 
and establish partner-school relationships between elementary schools in Tokyo and the United States.

In Tokyo, the project will further global education goals including global and self-awareness, cross-cultural skills-building, and 
English language education,  under  the  Tokyo Board of  Education 2020 Olympic/ParaOlympic  education initiative,  “Global 
Friendship Project.” In the US, the project will support elementary schools’ study of Japan, global competency education, and 
development of students’ 21st-century skills. 

Across two school years, teachers at five schools in Colorado, Kansas, and Nebraska will engage in partner-school virtual and 
material exchange activities with Tokyo schools. During a seminar in Tokyo in June 2018, there will be an opportunity for face-to-
face collaboration at the Japanese schools. In addition to facilitating exchange activities, participating U.S. educators will take part 
in online content and orientation programming in spring 2018 and prepare teaching resources in the 2018-19 school year.

Lynn Parisi
Director of the Program for Teaching East Asia
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American Association of Teachers of Japanese
CAS is  home to  the  national  headquarters  of  the  American Association  of  Teachers  of  Japanese 
(AATJ),  a professional organization for Japanese language educators.  From its office within CAS, 
AATJ organizes activities for more than 1,500 member teachers and scholars of Japanese language, 
literature, and linguistics. Those activities include:

• Organizing two annual conferences; 
• Publishing the internationally-recognized journal Japanese Language and Literature;
• Administering  the  Japanese  Language  Proficiency  Test  annually  to  more  than  6,000  language 

learners at 17 test sites around the United States (including one hosted by CAS on the CU-Boulder 
campus);

• Sponsoring the Japanese national Honor Society for high school and college students;
• Offering professional  development opportunities  to  teachers  in the form of  online courses  and 

webinars;
• Administering an online National Japanese Exam to more than 2,000 beginning and intermediate 

students nationwide each year; 
• Sponsoring a national New Year’s card (nengajo) contest for the students of AATJ members; and
• Advocating for the importance of foreign language education at the national and state level.

In January 2018, almost 900 student-created New Year’s cards were submitted for the Year of the Dog 
Nengajo contest. The winning card at the university level is on the right.

Susan Schmidt, Executive Director, Association of Teachers of Japanese

Tibet Himalaya Initiative Joins the Center for Asian Studies
In 2017, CU Boulder’s Tibet Himalaya Initiative (THI) officially became part of the Center for Asian Studies. Launched in 2015, THI is 
an interdisciplinary hub for research, teaching, and public engagement on Tibet and the Himalayas, with faculty and graduate student 
expertise in Anthropology, Geography, Linguistics, Religious Studies, Political Science, Sociology, and Critical Media Studies, among 
others. THI invites guest speakers for lectures on Tibetan/Himalayan culture, society, history, politics, environment, Buddhism, and 
Himalayan art, and hosts visiting artists, a graduate student working group, visiting scholars, and film screenings throughout the year.

The major  event  of  2017 was THI’s  hosting of  the  5th  biennial  Himalayan Studies  Conference  of  the  Association of  Nepal  and 
Himalayan  Studies,  from  September  1-4.  More  than  200  scholars  and  graduate  students  from  around  the  world  attended,  as 
presenters, observers, volunteers and guests. The cutting-edge research presented in panels and roundtables spanned a wide range of 
topics including biodiversity conservation, mobility and citizenship, ritual and ethics, language politics, decolonizing research, climate 
change, gender, visual culture, poetry and song, health, and education in the Himalayan regions of Nepal, Bhutan, Sikkim, Ladakh, 
and Tibet. The official conference was preceded by a graduate student pre-conference workshop, as well as the Trungpa Lecture in 
Buddhist  Studies  delivered  by  Professor  Charles  Ramble.  Acclaimed author  Manjushree  Thapa  and Oxford  scholar  of  Tibetan 

literature  Lama  Jabb  delivered  keynotes  during  the  conference.  THI  also 
launched a concurrent exhibit, Mustang in Black and White, with photographs 
from award-winning photographer Kevin Bubriski, which was displayed in 
Norlin Library throughout Fall semester 2017 (see photo). 

Other THI events in 2017 included a film screening and several lectures on 
topics including climate change in the Himalayas (Pasang Sherpa), the rise of 
poetic language in early Tantric ritual (Jacob Dalton), and the politics of post-
earthquake construction in Nepal (Dinesh Paudel). 

Looking  forward  to  2018,  THI  is  developing  a  collaboration  with  Tsadra 
Foundation  for  a  Tibetan  translation  institute.  We  also  plan  to  continue 
hosting speakers, generating enthusiasm and a space for research about Tibet 
and the Himalayas, and work on fundraising to secure the sustainability of 
this programming, including language training.

Emily Yeh
Professor of Geography

Winning Year of the Dog Nengajo -   
University Level, by Azize Altay Harvey of 

the University of Pittsburgh

Mustang in Black and White - Photo Exhibit by Kevin Bubriski  
at Norlin Library
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Asian Studies Minor
Henry Blazier
Cameron Chorpenning  
Austin Hampton
Monica Hoffman  
James Hughes 
Dane LaFonte  
Kyle LaFonte
Zachary Matta
Malcolm Sheller
Carly Shriver
Kaley Shull
Ocean Tatro

Asian Studies Graduates in 2017 
CAS coordinates the major and minor in 
Asian Studies, an interdisciplinary program 
that allows students to study the 
astonishing diversity of the Asian region. 
Information is available on the Academics 
tab of our website.

Eben Yonnetti (MA Religious Studies, 2017) is currently on a 
Fullbright-Nehru Student Research Grant in India where he is 
studying the relationship between Buddhist communities and 
the rapidly changing mountain environments they inhabit in 
the Indian Himalayan region of Ladakh.
Leandra Laws (BA Japanese/Asian Studies, 2017) is currently 
an Assistant Language Teacher living in Aomori, Japan through 
the JET Program. She teaches at one junior high school and two 
elementary schools.
Michael Daniels (BA Asian Studies, 1983; MPA, 1993) served in 
the Air Force and graduated from the Defense Language 
Institute where he studied Korean. He has been in Colorado 

working in the publishing industry for the last two decades, 
assisting authors and publishers nationwide in publishing their 
books, and representing book manufacturers in Korea and 
China.
Wendy S. King (BA Asian Studies, 1973) is teaching ESL at 
three middle schools and one high school in Rocky Mount, 
North Carolina. After her senior year in Kyoto, Wendy returned 
to Japan and lived in Nagano for one year. She studied Soto 
Zen at Antei-ji in Kyoto. She also lived and studied in India for 
seven years. She holds an MS Ed. in TESOL from Florida 
International University in Miami.
If you are a CU alumnus/a who took Asia-related classes at CU, let us 
know what you’re up to (cas@colorado.edu). We’ll include your 
news in a future CAS Newsletter.

Center for Asian Studies - University of Colorado Boulder - 1424 Broadway, 366 UCB - Boulder, CO 80309-0366 
303-735-5122 - http://www.colorado.edu/cas - cas@colorado.edu
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Asian Studies BA 
Jackie Dong
Leandra Laws 
Angelica Powell
Kurt Schreiber 

Jordan Witt
Nathan Wright 
Allison Willman

Colorado Journal of Asian Studies 
CAS is pleased to announce the publication of the fourth volume of the Colorado Journal of Asian Studies, 
available on the Academics tab of our website. Each Asian Studies major is required to complete a thesis or 
project based on original research, and some of these outstanding theses are featured in CJAS each year. 
Essays featured in the 2017 volume of the Colorado Journal of Asian Studies:

• “The Genre of Boys’ Love and the Societal Acceptance of Male Homosexuality in Japan,” Leandra Laws

• “The May Fourth Movement: the Myth, the Event and its Political Usage,” Angela L. Powell

• “In Search of the Law: Ennin’s Journey in a Japanese Buddhist Context,” Kurt Martin Schreiber

Student Awards and Recognition
Students at CU recognize that studying Asia will help them for years to come as they move out into the world.

Asia Internship Program - Japan 

In 2017, CAS sent our second batch of 
students to Tokyo for the summer 
internship program, through which 
students gain valuable work experience in 
Japanese settings and earn course credit 
for completing assignments that help them 
reflect on their experiences.

Sean Miller, a senior Japanese and 
Economics major, worked with the US 
Meat Export Federation’s Tokyo office.

Matthew Scott, a junior in Operations 
Management with certificates in 
Global Business and 
Entrepreneurship, worked at Chiyoda 
Rubber Company, owned and 
managed by CU alumnus Kazunori 
Takato.

Japanese Studies Fellowships 
This endowment allows us to provide graduate 
student support to recognize and encourage the 
study of Japanese history, literature, and language.

Lani Alden
Anna Blaine
Patrick Chimenti
Natalie Collar
Drew Korschun 

Minako Kuhara
Ji Shouse
Tatiana Topolian
Isaac Wang

Southeast Asian Studies Scholarships 
Through a grant from the US Department of 
Education, CAS has supported students on study 
abroad programs in Southeast Asia.

Elise Brizes, Singapore
Tristan Evans, Singapore
Kaitlyn Greaney, Thailand
Helen McGinnis, Vietnam

Alumni On the Move
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